Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Monday, October 16, 2006
Please email corrections to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu  
Call to order:
Senate President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:04 p.m. in the Kaibab Room.
Members Present: David Allen, T.S. Amer, Sam Arundel, Roger Bacon, Cyndi Banks, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Judith Cloud, Chuck Connell, Bill Culbertson, Sally Doshier, Heidi Fogelberg, Angie Golden, Tara Green, John Haeger, Josh Hewes, Emily Hill, Glenn Hookstra (phone), Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung, Bob Mathiasen, Dave McKell, Helaine McLain, John Neuberger, Eric Norgard, Cecilia Ojeda, Michael Ort, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Mary Reid, Frances Reimer, John Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, Astrid Sheil, David Sherry, Sumner Sydeman, Marsha Yowell.
Members Absent: Thom Alcoze, Syl Alred, Minnie Andrews, Mary Dereshiwsky, Marcus Ford, Loma Ishii, James Leve, Rich McNeill,  Nando Schellen
Other Present: Karen Appleby, Robert Bulla, Ernest Calderon, Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi, Sue Stefanko
Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the September 18, 2006 Faculty Senate meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion Passed. President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda. A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. Motion Passed.
Opening Comments: President Marsha Yowell said that President Haeger and ASNAU President Eric Norgard are not here because of the conference center groundbreaking ceremony. Both are going to try to make it to this meeting later. Past President Marcus Ford is representing the Faculty Senate at the groundbreaking ceremony. Marsha congratulated the administration on moving forward on the conference center. Marsha said Provost Grobsmith is in China. The Provost asked Karen Appleby, Karen Pugliesi, and Susanna Maxwell to attend and report on her behalf. Marsha reported that during Constitution Week, the first amendment plaza event. The Senate and the American Democracy Project sponsored the Proposition 107 forum held in Cline Library on October 4. The forum was very successful. A large number of students attended.
Vice President Blase Scarnati welcomed new senators John Leung, Louise Scott, Josh Hewes, Bob Mathiasen, Cyndi Banks, and Frances Reimer. Blase summarized the important issues that the Senate will covering at today’s meeting.
Proposed By-Laws Change for President and VP Term: Parliamentarian Roger Bacon asked Senators to refer to the proposed by-laws change handout and 2-year term spreadsheet. Roger said in order to build more continuity into the office of president and vice-president, the executive committee is proposing that both offices be extended to two years each with release time. The office of past president will not be eliminated. All past presidents may serve as ex-officio (none voting) members of the Senate. This proposal comes before the Senate as a seconded motion from the Executive Committee. After some discussion, a vote was taken and the proposal passed unanimously.

Senate Budget Committee: Chuck Connell said the current members of the budget council are Virginia Blankenship, Rich Lei, Mary Reid, and Karen Underhill. Chuck said that new members are welcome and a board representation is encouraged. Chuck said there is good amount of information regarding budget issue available on the Planning, Budget, and Institutional Research [PAIR] website. The latest College and University Professional Association [CUPA] salary information was recently posted. Chuck recapped the most important issues council is working on:
· #1 assumption is that salary is the number one issue for faculty. The council is working on a plan that the administration will find acceptable and actually implement. For the last several years, the council has come up with a plan that attempts to raise salaries with long-term salary improvement. The target of the plan is to reach the first level of comparison which is top of the bottom third of our peers. Chuck said the council estimates currently that if there were an 8% salary increase for each of the next three years, the target would be met as long as our peers only receive a cost of living increase. A cost of living increase is included in the 8%.
· What happened to faculties that were promoted last year with salaries that are effective this current year? Two years ago when faculty received raises, they were given a raise that started with an attempt to get them to 85% of CUPA. Additionally, they were also awarded merit. This year, the same plan is not being followed. The plan should be the same from year to year so those faculties who are promoted know what to expect.
· The Budget Council is not ignoring other factors in salary increases across the campus. The council is also concerned with part-time faculty and staff salaries.

· Chuck said there is one issue that needs immediate feedback. In January, the administration has announced that they are going to try to address compression within ranks. Chuck said there might not be enough money to take care of the compression. Chuck asked that faculty share their thoughts right away with the council about how to address the compression issue.
· How are summer salaries being determined? There has been summer tuition increases and there is a formula for distributing of those increases. In the last three years, faculties have received one raise of 10%. This is also a concern of the winter session.

· The council recommended that there be a clearer distinction between merit increases for a highly meritorious rating. The last raise awarded 2.9% for highly meritorious, 2.275% for meritorious, and 1.0% for satisfactory. The council wants to know from faculty if the difference between the rankings is enough. 
· Chuck thanked the members of the council for their work. Chuck said to send any comments directly to him at Charles.Connell@nau.edu. 
NCA: Mary Reid distributed a handout and said she is representing the Faculty Senate on the North Central Association for Colleges and Schools [NCA] self study. They are halfway through a two-year process of a self-evaluation as an institution. This process is in preparation for NCA accreditation visit that will take place in about a year. NAU will be evaluated on five criteria.
1. To we adhere to our mission

2. What do we think about the future and where that future might lead us

3. Do we know what our students are learning

4. Do we evolve as individuals in creative and responsible ways

5. Do we think about the people we serve

A group of approximately 70 people composed of faculty, staff, students, and alumni have been looking at these criteria over the last year, and evaluated how well NAU fulfills them. The result of this evaluation is a 200-page report. The document is now being edited and will be available for viewing in early 2007. Mary asked the Senate to be aware that this is coming up and be interested enough to have a look at the document, share it with colleagues, staff, and students, and ask questions about it. 
More Effective Senate: Blase explained the idea of building a caucus structure within the Senate. Every faculty member that Blase has spoken with recently wants the Faculty Senate to be a stronger advocate. The Senate is the only representative body of the faculty and we need to do more. We need to be more vigorous and effective in pursuing our interests. Blase said he believes the Faculty Senate could benefit by establishing six college-based senate caucuses, a seventh for academic professional senators and an eighth for Yuma, Tucson, and Phoenix senators. Each caucus would consist of the senators elected for each specific college or location. Each caucus can meet or communicate among its members as much as they like. Concerns and issues could forward to the Senate from the faculty through its caucus. The Senate can focus and act on these issues and the caucuses can feedback to the faculty. Effectively organized and efficiently organized caucuses would also help the Senate stand strong. There is strength in numbers. The more we can organize ourselves, the more effective we can become on behalf of the faculty. There was some discussion and Blase asked for feedback on the idea. Comments or questions can be sent to Blase.Scarnati@nau.edu. 
PeopleSoft: Sue Stefanko gave an update on the PeopleSoft software upgrade that will be taking place this week. On October 23, 2006, LOUIE On-line will be available with the latest features from Oracle/PeopleSoft. To accomplish this upgrade, LOUIE On-line will be unavailable from 12:01am on Wednesday, October 18 until 6:00am on Monday, October 23. The Human Resources and Payroll offices, Admissions offices, the Office of the Registrar, Distance Learning, Office of Student Financial Aid and the Bursar's Office will have restricted access to data, which reflects activity as of end of day on October 17. During the downtime, processing of student and employee record activity will be suspended until the upgraded system is available on October 23. Although LOUIE On-line will be unavailable for five days, processing offices will still provide essential services to students, applicants and staff members.

The following services will be available during the downtime:
· Online inquiry and admissions applications: prospective students will be able to request information and apply for admission.

· Business Objects and PS Query reporting: Reports will reflect activity through October 17. The data will be refreshed when the Upgrade is completed.

· Advantage Financial system: Advantage will be available during the downtime however, data feeds from the LOUIE system will be suspended during the downtime.

· Vista Course Management System: Vista will be available during the downtime however, data feeds from the LOUIE system will be suspended during the downtime.

· MyNAU will be available however; the LOUIE channel will be unavailable during the 5-day upgrade window.

Comments from the Provost Office: 

· Karen Pugliesi said a position for a faculty coordinator for the new freshman seminar program would be posted soon. Karen asked that everyone look at it and share it with their colleagues. 
· Susanna Maxwell said that the deadline for applications for the Faculty Ombuds Program is Friday, October 20. 
New Business/Announcements: President Haeger was able to attend and had a couple of comments.
· President Haeger said that faculty salaries remain one of the top priorities of the institution and they are in the FY08 budget proposals. ABOR approved the proposals at the last meeting. The President could not comment on where the governor stands on the salary issue but he should find out soon. Another priority is building and renovating the campus facilities so we can retain faculty, staff, and students. 

· ABOR designated Yuma as a branch campus at the last meeting. They are in the process of hiring an associate vice president and executive director in Yuma. An offer has been made and accepted. A public announcement of the new hire will be made soon.
· The President just returned from the groundbreaking ceremony for the new hotel and conference Center. ABOR, Governor Napolitano, and representatives from Drury Southwest attended. The plan is to finish construction by January 2008. Now they have to start selling conference space.
· NAU will be expanding its role in health professions in alliance and cooperation with the University of Arizona and Arizona State University that are building the new medical school in Phoenix. New money will be requested and necessary to fund the new programs and the hiring of additional faculty. .
Regents Robert Bulla and Ernest Calderon stopped by the meeting. President Marsha Yowell asked them to address the Senate. 

· Regent Bulla thanked everyone for the hard work we do for Northern Arizona University and for the students. Regent Bulla said they voted to extend President Haeger’s contract for three more years. For the first time they are including an economic incentive plan in his contract. One of the key parts is compensation, which include faculty salaries. 
· Regent Calderon thanked everyone and Roger Bacon for remembering that he once served on the Senate. He agreed that compensation is a big issue. Students are the biggest priority of the university and next are the faculty who teach them. 
ASNAU President Eric Norgard reported that ASNAU would be launching a tuition survey on Thursday. He asked Senators to encourage their students to take the survey. The survey will be sent out through email and will have NAU-specific questions on it.

Chuck said everyone should have received an email requesting nominations and self-nominations for the Faculty Grievance Committee. The deadline is October 30. According to the faculty by-laws, we need 20 members. Members do not have to be senators but full-time faculty. Once the committee is filled, the Senate President will designate a chair for the committee and training will be provided. The terms are two years and members serve in sub-committees when a grievance is filed.
Adjournment:  Meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, November 13, 2006 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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